
City of Tenino 

149 Hodgen Street South 

Tenino, WA 98589 

City Council Meeting 

Tuesday, September 27, 2022 at 7:00 PM 

Agenda 

WORK SESSION 

1. Airport Proposal Discussion 

CALL TO ORDER 

AGENDA APPROVAL 

2. Agenda for the Regular Meeting of the 9/27/22. 

Recommended Action: Motion to approve the agenda as presented. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

3. Meeting Minutes for 9/13/2022 

Recommended Action: Motion to approve 9/13/2022 meeting minutes as presented 

CONSENT CALENDAR 

4. Consent Calendar consisting of September 14, 2022 through September 27, 2022: 

Payroll EFT's in the amount of $85,015.64 

Claims Checks #30885 through #30910 and EFT's in the amount of $35,667.22 

 

for a grand total of $120,682.86 

Liquor Cannabis License: None 

Recommended Action:  Move to approve the consent calendar as presented. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 

PRESENTATIONS 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

PUBLIC HEARING 

PROCLAMATIONS 

OLD BUSINESS 
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  September 27, 2022 

5. Bucoda ILA for Code enforcement. 

Recommended Action: Discussion only 

6. Trail Paving Bid 

Recommended Action: Review, Discuss and approve attached bid. 

NEW BUSINESS 

7. Council Member Elain Klamn sharing information on Tenino becoming a Purple Heart City.  

Recommended Action: Discussion only 

RESOLUTIONS 

ORDINANCES 

REPORTS 

8. 1) Chamber of Commerce 

2) Economic Development Council (EDC) 

3) South Thurston Economic Development Initiative (STEDI) 

4) ARCH Commission 

5)Experience Olympia & Beyond (VCB) 

6) Fire District #12 

7) Library 

8) Museum 

9) Tenino Community Service Center 

9. 1) Civil Service Commission 

2) Façade Improvement Grant Review Committee 

3) Finance Committee 

4) Planning Commission 

5) Public Safety Committee 

10. 1) Chief of Police 

2) Director of Public Works 

3) City Planner 

4) Code Enforcement/Building Inspector 

5) PARC Specialist 

2



 

  September 27, 2022 

6) City Attorney 

7) Clerk/Treasurer 

8) Mayor 

11. 1)  Bucoda/Tenino Healthy Action Team (BTHAT) 

2) Solid Waste Advisory Board 

3) TCOMM/911 

4) Tenino School Board 

5) Thurston Regional Planning Council (TRPC) 

6) Transportation Policy Board 

7) Legislature 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 2 

ANNOUNCEMENTS 

ADJOURNMENT 
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File Attachments for Item:

1. Airport Proposal Discussion
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Thurston and Pierce counties become focus of 

search for new 2-runway airport site  

BY SHEA JOHNSON  

UPDATED SEPTEMBER 26, 2022 10:20 AM  

Read more at: 

https://www.theolympian.com/news/state/washington/article266300561.html#storylink=cpy 

 

CORRECTION: The three areas being considered for an airport are 6 miles in diameter. A previous 

version erroneously used the term radius. One site southeast of East Olympia in Thurston County and 

two rural expanses of land in Pierce County are among three so-called “greenfield” sites still under 

consideration for a new airport after a state commission on Friday narrowed the options it will consider. 

The state Legislature has tasked the Commercial Aviation Coordinating Commission with recommending 

a site where flight operations can be established to accommodate growing passenger and cargo traffic in 

the region. 

The commission, which was tasked by state lawmakers in 2019 with identifying a potential home for a 

new airport to be constructed by 2040, voted to analyze the viability of developing land in central 

Thurston County, as well as “Pierce County East” and “Pierce County Central” sites. The three sites were 

among a list of 10 greenfield locations — which means they are undeveloped land — that were being 

considered for the undertaking. Seattle-Tacoma International Airport is now expected to be able to 

support estimated passenger and cargo volume growth in the future. 

On Friday, the three sites were chosen for further study to determine whether they would be 

appropriate fits for a two-runway airport, which would be roughly 3,100 acres, according to an August 

site selection study by state consultant Kimley-Horn. A primary 11,000-foot-long runway would be 

capable of serving domestic commercial passenger and cargo airplanes. The coordinating commission 

also homed in on exploring adding capacity at Paine Field in Snohomish County, The airport was one of 

six existing airports being considered for a potential expansion. The decision by the coordinating 

commission Friday essentially reduces more than a dozen options for a possible new or expanded 

airport in the region to four, with the 15-member body of state, industry and community 

representatives expected to make a final recommendation in June. 

“Thurston County Central” is a six-mile diameter area southeast of East Olympia, according to the 

consultant’s site selection study. “Pierce County East” is the name given to a six-mile diameter area 

south of Graham, inclusive of state Route 161. “Pierce County Central” refers to a six-mile diameter of 

land located south of South Creek in an area inclusive of where state Routes 702 and 7 converge. 

COUNTY LAWMAKER OPPOSED The prospect that a major airport could be built in Pierce County has 

worried state and county representatives who raised concerns about necessary infrastructure upgrades, 

noise, environmental impacts and disrupting the rural character south of Tacoma. County Council 

member Amy Cruver, whose district encompasses the two areas under study and who opposes 

5

1.

https://www.theolympian.com/news/state/washington/article266300561.html#storylink=cpy


construction of a new airport there, said the decision Friday did not catch her by surprise. “I was like, 

‘OK, now what’s next?’ I wasn’t shocked. I maybe prepared for that ahead of time, figuring that’s my 

luck,” she said. “It’s huge, and it’s anti-everything that everybody has worked for. It’s very 

disheartening.” 

Cruver said there were sure to be repercussions in nearby communities, including her own, and that she 

was still researching what the county must do to prevent it from coming to fruition. “Not only is it a 

concern for my constituents, I’ve got skin in the game, too,” she said. “That’s what’s going to be in my 

nightmares for the next month, trying to figure out how to get information to and from my 

constituents.” During a public meeting last month, Rob Hodgman, senior aviation planner for the state 

Department of Transportation, which provides staff support and technical assistance to the coordinating 

commission, said that local government officials would have decision-making authority. 

“Ultimately, the buck stops with them,” he said. OFFICIALS LIKE PIERCE COUNTY AIRPORT’S CAPACITY On 

Friday, Hodgman said in a phone interview that the “Pierce County East” and “Pierce County Central” 

sites were deemed attractive due to the potential number of passengers they could accommodate: 20 

million and 19 million annually, respectively. Neither, he added, were close to existing airports. By 2050, 

the region is projected to see 27 million more annual passenger boardings than it can accommodate and 

twice the amount of current cargo demand, according to a May 2021 study by the Puget Sound Regional 

Council. “With Pierce County, we really don’t have an airport like Paine Field that can take on that 

need,” he said. 

Both sites being analyzed also present obstacles, including proximity to military training routes, a 

relatively far distance from Interstate 5 and an even further distance from downtown Seattle for cargo 

carriers. Existing floodplains and anticipated costs, which the coordinating commission has yet to 

officially estimate, are also hurdles, according to the state consultant’s analysis. The site in Thurston 

County that is still on the table would be able to accommodate significantly fewer passengers — about 8 

million annually — and is roughly 10 miles east of Olympia Regional Airport, according to Hodgman. The 

potential that two airports could exist near each other is not unprecedented, he noted, citing Sea-Tac 

and Boeing Field, and Paine Field and Arlington Municipal Airport, as examples. “The challenge we have, 

that the public really needs to understand, is that the situation at Sea-Tac, and perhaps at Paine Field, 

can get really challenging for people trying to travel,” Hodgman said, referring to heavy, growing traffic. 

“By 2050, imagine what that’s like.” The coordinating commission believes that a two-runway airport 

could meet the anticipated traffic demand in three decades (one- and three-runway options were 

previously being considered), he said. It was possible that expanding Paine Field would be their 

preferred or secondary recommendation come June, as they seek to solve for growth in passenger, 

cargo and other aviation-related activities. The recommendation approved Friday also called for the 

commission to assist “other airports interested in pursuing regional commercial service.” Hodgman 

acknowledged that the commission has consistently heard public opposition to a new airport, but he 

said that it was an inevitable need, pointing to the possibilities of price increases, flight limitations and 

general gridlock, with a do-nothing approach. “So if we can’t stop it, what can we do to make it as 

sustainable as we possibly can?” he said, adding that he was speaking personally. This story was 

originally published September 24, 2022 12:01 PM. 
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File Attachments for Item:

3. Meeting Minutes for 9/13/2022

Recommended Action: Motion to approve 9/13/2022 meeting minutes as presented
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  September 13, 2022 

City Council Meeting 

Tuesday, September 13, 2022 

Minutes 

WORK SESSION 

1. Gov. Jay Inslee today announced the upcoming rescission of all remaining COVID-19 emergency 

proclamations and state of emergency by Oct. 31. Nearly three-quarters of the governor’s 85 

COVID-19 emergency orders have already been lifted, and an additional 13 health care related 

orders will end Oct. 27. The remaining 10 orders to be lifted on Oct. 31, including the underlying 

state of emergency. 

Mayor Fournier advised everyone of the Governor's October 31st rescission of the COVID-19 

emergency proclamations. 

CALL TO ORDER 

Mayor Fournier convened the regular council meeting at 7:29 pm  

PRESENT 

Councilmember Linda Gotovac 

Councilmember Elaine Klamn 

Councilmember John O'Callahan 

Councilmember Jason Lawton 

Councilmember Rachel Davidson 

 

AGENDA APPROVAL 

2. Agenda for the Regular Meeting of the 9/13/22. 

Recommended Action: Motion to approve the agenda as presented. 

Motion made by Councilmember O'Callahan, Seconded by Councilmember Gotovac. 

Voting Yea: Councilmember Gotovac, Councilmember Klamn, Councilmember O'Callahan, 

Councilmember Lawton, Councilmember Davidson. 

Motion carries 5/0. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

3. Meeting Minutes for 8/23/2022 

Recommended Action: Motion to approve 8/23/2022 meeting minutes as presented 

Motion made by Councilmember O'Callahan, Seconded by Councilmember Lawton. 

Voting Yea: Councilmember Gotovac, Councilmember Klamn, Councilmember O'Callahan, 

Councilmember Lawton, Councilmember Davidson. 
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  September 13, 2022 

Motion carries 5/0. 

CONSENT CALENDAR 

4. Consent Calendar consisting of August 24, 2022 through September 13, 2022: 

Payroll EFT's in the amount of $65,812.61 

Claims Checks #30844 through #30884 and EFT's in the amount of $411,636.98 

 

for a grand total of $477,449.59 

Liquor Cannabis License: None 

Recommended Action:  Move to approve the consent calendar as presented. 

Motion made by Councilmember O'Callahan, Seconded by Councilmember Lawton. 

Voting Yea: Councilmember Gotovac, Councilmember Klamn, Councilmember O'Callahan, 

Councilmember Lawton, Councilmember Davidson. 

Motion carries 5/0. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 

None 

PRESENTATIONS 

None 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

None 

PUBLIC HEARING 

None 

PROCLAMATIONS 

5. National Voter Registration Day Proclamation presentation from Auditor Hall. 

Recommended Action: Motion to approve Proclamation making Sept 13, 2022 National Voter 

Registration day. 

Auditor Mary Hall gave a little history on voter registration day.  Mayor Fournier then read the 

proclamation into the record. 

Motion made by Councilmember O'Callahan, Seconded by Councilmember Lawton. 

Voting Yea: Councilmember Gotovac, Councilmember Klamn, Councilmember O'Callahan, 

Councilmember Lawton, Councilmember Davidson. 

Motion carries 5/0. 
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  September 13, 2022 

OLD BUSINESS 

6. City Hall Completion and Final pay Estimate 

Recommended Action: Review and approve City Hall Reno completion and final pay estimate.  

Mayor Fournier gave an update on the final pay estimate and Interim C/T Scharber answered 

any questions by Council. 

Councilmember O'Callahan voiced his displeasure of the overages charged by the construction 

company as he feels they should have to "eat" the extra costs. 

Motion made by Councilmember Gotovac, Seconded by Councilmember Davidson to approve 

the pay. 

Voting Yea: Councilmember Gotovac, Councilmember Klamn, Councilmember O'Callahan, 

Councilmember Lawton, Councilmember Davidson.     Motion carries 5/0. 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

None 

RESOLUTIONS 

None 

ORDINANCES 

None 

REPORTS 

7. 1) Chamber of Commerce 

2) Economic Development Council (EDC) 

3) South Thurston Economic Development Initiative (STEDI) 

4) ARCH Commission 

5)Experience Olympia & Beyond (VCB) 

6) Fire District #12 

7) Library 

8) Museum 

9) Tenino Community Service Center 

1) Chamber of Commerce:  George Sharp gave an update on the Chamber's activities. 

7) Library:  Linda gave an update on the Library programs and activities. 
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  September 13, 2022 

8) Museum:  Jessica reported on the Railroad Days happening on the Saturday and gave a 

breakdown of the times and events.  She also reported they museum received a donation from 

the schools of a 1924 piano. 

 

8. 1) Civil Service Commission 

2) Façade Improvement Grant Review Committee 

3) Finance Committee 

4) Planning Commission 

5) Public Safety Committee 

2) Façade Improvement Grant Review Committee:  Linda reported that no receipts have been 

turned in as of today the businesses have until November to complete their projects. 

 

 

9. 1) Chief of Police 

2) Director of Public Works 

3) City Planner 

4) Code Enforcement/Building Inspector 

5) PARC Specialist 

6) City Attorney 

7) Clerk/Treasurer 

8) Mayor 

2) Director of Public Works:  Mayor Fournier reported that public works has been busy with the 

trail around the perimeter of the park and should be finished shortly.  The new playground toys 

should be delivered by the end of the month.  They removed approximately 1 million gallons of 

sludge from the WWTP pond.  They hope to have this done every 3-4 years to keep up on it and 

keep the costs down.  The Ritter St project to begin 9/26/22.  The Quarry House work has 

resumed.  

5) PARC Specialist:  Jessica reported at noon on 9/17 they will open the time capsule from 1982 

and will invite people to add to the next capsule. 

7) Clerk/Treasurer:  Interim C/T Scharber reported she filed the excise taxes and has been 

reviewing the budget. 
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  September 13, 2022 

8) Mayor:  The Mayor reported he has been going over the budget and has been meeting with 

staff.   He also has been attending meetings of the Port commissions regarding South County 

representation. 

10. 1)  Bucoda/Tenino Healthy Action Team (BTHAT) 

2) Solid Waste Advisory Board 

3) TCOMM/911 

4) Tenino School Board 

5) Thurston Regional Planning Council (TRPC) 

6) Transportation Policy Board 

7) Legislature 

1)  Bucoda/Tenino Healthy Action Team (BTHAT):  Councilmember Lawton reported they 

should start up with their meetings again most likely Monday the 19th. 

2) Solid Waste Advisory Board: Councilmember Klamn reported the next meeting is the end of 

the month.  They are discussing the RR strike. 

4) Tenino School Board:  Councilmember Davidson reported school just started but things are 

kind of crazy right now.  They have more kids this year especially in the 6th grade.  The band did 

very well at the Husky Stadium.  The 6th graders left for Cispis this morning and will return on 

Friday.  Saturday the football Varsity team will be playing at Luman Field along with the band 

and cheerleaders. 

 

5) Thurston Regional Planning Council (TRPC):  Councilmember O'Callahan will send after 

meeting minutes to council when he receives them. 

7) Legislature:  Councilmember Gotovac stated they will start the second Monday in 

January.  This is a good time to start putting a wish list in for grant funds. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 2 

George Sharp speaking on behalf of the Chamber of Commerce stated they have donated new flags to 

be flown through the downtown.  The Chamber also donated $444.00 to the museum for Railroad Days 

and would like to present the check to Jessica Reeves-Rush.   

ANNOUNCEMENTS 

Councilmember's Gotovac and O'Callahan as well as George Sharp attended the Young at Heart Theater 

which was very good. 
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  September 13, 2022 

ADJOURNMENT 

Mayor Fournier adjourned the meeting at 7:53 pm. 
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File Attachments for Item:

4. Consent Calendar consisting of September 14, 2022 through September 27, 2022:

Payroll EFT's in the amount of $85,015.64

Claims Checks #30885 through #30910 and EFT's in the amount of $35,667.22for a grand total of 

$120,682.86

Liquor Cannabis License: None

Recommended Action:  Move to approve the consent calendar as presented.
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File Attachments for Item:

5. Bucoda ILA for Code enforcement.

Recommended Action: Discussion only
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File Attachments for Item:

6. Trail Paving Bid

Recommended Action: Review, Discuss and approve attached bid.

27

6.



28

6.



29

6.



30

6.



31

6.



File Attachments for Item:

7. Council Member Elain Klamn sharing information on Tenino becoming a Purple Heart City.

Recommended Action: Discussion only
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[Revised 01 January 2021] 

Military Order of the Purple Heart 
Purple Heart Trail Considerations 

Recommended Procedures 
 

General Information: 
 
 The Purple Heart Trail program began in1992 at Mt. Vernon, Virgina. The goal was to 
make the public aware of the Purple Heart Medal and what the medal represented. Roads, 
bridges, highways, and trails were designated as a part of the Purple Heart Trail.  The Purple 
Heart Trail grew so did the request from businesses, colleges, universities, cities, towns, sports 
teams, airports, buildings, and many others.   
 The Purple Heart designation is an “Outward expression of an internal desire to 
recognize and Honor recipients of the Purple Heart”. The Purple Heart is presented to men and 
women of all military services that have been injured or killed in action against an enemy of the 
United States.    
 
The Process to become a Purple Heart Designated Location: 
 
 Each State has a Department Commander and several Chapters, the process begins 
when a Department or Chapter Commander is notified that a location is interested in being 
designated a Purple Heart entity.  It is recommended that a meeting be arranged to talk about 
options, dates of presentation and other items that will enhance the experience of Purple Heart 
recipients, their families, and members of the community. 
 
Options for types of activities that Purple Heart locations can provide: 
 

1. Many Cities, Towns, and Counties have canvased their citizens through news 
releases and notifications to churches and businesses to find Purple Heart recipients. 
Family members and Gold Star Families will have pictures and stories of their loved 
ones that have received the Purple Heart. The idea is to collect the information, 
stories and pictures and develop a booklet that others can see and read about the 
men and women of their community.  Once the information is collected and 
published a date is set for a “Meet and Greet” where the families and recipients of 
the Purple Heart can have a cup of coffee and a cookie to talk about their family 
member.  At this point the leadership of the community reads a Proclamation and is 
presented with a Plaque designating the City, Town, or County as a Purple Heart 
City, and placed on the Purple Heart Trail website.  

 
2.  Provide Purple Heart recipients with tax relief, reduced fees at parks, zoos, parking 

facilities and public events. Set aside August 7th each year as National Purple Heart 
Day, place signs that indicate that this location is a Purple Heart entity.  
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3. Businesses, Universities, Colleges, and other Learning Institutions will provide a 
Veterans Oasis or study area. Provide a reception to honor Purple Heart recipients 
and other veteran as students or business employees.  

 

4. Sports teams, Stadiums and Medical Facilities draw from a large area and may not 
be able to have contact information to canvas individuals that use their facilities.  
These Facilities can still be a Purple Heart entity and will create an event that will  lift 
our Purple Heart families and recipients with things like a Purple Heart game or Day.  

 

5. Options to provide Purple Heart Recipients, and their families the honor they 
deserve is not limited to any one option.  There are many stories that have never 
been told, some families receive the Purple Heart in the mail, and they need to be 
able to tell the story about their love ones.  

 

Daniel M. Eddinger 
Major, USA, (Ret) 
National Coordinator 
Purple Heart Trail  
commander.mophct@gmail.com 
828 707-5131    
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